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Tuesday, June 6, 2017 

Location:  Mohawk College, Room C066 

Time:  9:30 a.m. 
Agenda will include:  Year in Review, Nominations for RAMC Board of Directors, Approval of change to 
RAMC By-Laws, Treasurer's Report. 
 
By-law change to Section 4 Board of Directors.  To recognize that seniors may not wish to commit to a 
three-year position on the Board of Directors, and also to recognize that Directors may wish to stay on the 
Board beyond that period.  Proposed revision on page 2.   
 

 Following the meeting join us for:   

 
Details on page 15, 16, 17  
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GOT A MINUTE?  
 
Hey, got a minute? Ya, I know youôre busy ï travel, 
sports, hobbies, volunteering, grandkids, you name 
it. Just when you thought you had made your way to 
being the upper slice on the generational sandwich, 
you find yourself in the middle again. Some say 
thatôs what we get for living so long! 
 
But they say if you want to get something done, ask 
a busy person, so weôre asking you. 
 
Our retireesô association has long had a problem 
getting people to serve on the executive. So the 
current group has looked at the situation and 
decided that perhaps the three-year term of office 
scares some people. Frankly, the job isnôt so 
complex that one needs that time to climb aboard 
and give help. 
 
We all have uncertainties. What will my health be in 
three years? Will I move to be near one of my kids 
before my term is up? If Iôm off for hip replacement 
will I be lax in doing my share? 
 
The job itself is what you make it. Four meetings a 
year, plus the AGM. Conduct a bus trip or event 
once a year ï the first time with the advice and help 
of those who have done it before. Of course the 
executive roles of Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary and 
Treasurer take a bit more time, but those are up to 
you. Itôs actually fun to see yourself using those 
organizational skills that served you well at Mohawk. 
If youôre busy with grandkids or sick for most of the 
year, nobody knocks you. Thatôs life these days. 
 
So to deal with lifeôs uncertainties, weôre proposing 
a bylaw change that will make the term of office only 
one year at a time, allowing you to decide each year 

whether you want another year. Weôre hoping youôll 
sign up for a year as a Director, see that it really is 
not a sweat shop, and stay on to lend a hand. 
 
Right now the Board has a number of adjunct 
members, people who have served their term and 
are required to step away to let others have a 
chance. That these people continue to serve as non-
voting members of the executive says that they 
enjoy the involvement and want to continue. 
Probably some of them will re-up with the bylaw 
change. But we need more hands to keep the 
association vibrant. 
 

Soé. at the AGM, please vote for the bylaw change. 
Then, as they sing in Les Mis, ñWill you join in our 

parade? Who will be strong and stand with us?ò Call 
me; letôs talk! 
 
Jack Freiburger 905.388.9837    
jackfrei44@gmail.com 
 

 

BY- LAW REVISION  
 
4. BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

The affairs of the Association shall be managed by 
a Board of a maximum of nine (9) Directors, each 
of whom must be a qualified member of the 
Association, elected for a one-year term. Subject to 
what is hereinafter provided, each Director shall be 
elected at the Annual Meeting. Serving Directorsô 
terms will automatically be extended annually from 
the Annual Meeting onward for one year. Directors 
who do not wish to continue must signal their 
intentions to the Board one month prior to the  
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Down here, I`m considered a young Canadian Snowbird 
Who migrates to the American Southwest from Buffalo 

to escape the blowing snow and cold of Niagara.
 

So far, this December, I've made it to Vegas. 
As you can see, I did a little shoppin' here. 

I'm now hoping to get to Tucson and Green Valley before sundown. 

It`s the sun that kills you in the desert. 
Buzzards don`t much like bobbles and bangles. 
And boots are your only protection from snakes. 

Love the red, eh? 
 

Surely, I'll get picked up before sunset, 
and not by the Border Patrol. 

I always carry my passport under my wing 
as we Canadians are officially ñlegal aliensò down here. 

 
Have a jolly, Merry Christmas! 

And throw another log on the fire for me!. 
 

With special thanks to my sister, Catherine Merri, 
for sending me off with this card. ~ Heather Joy at Rancho el Poocho 

2016 
 

 

 
 
The latest OCRA Newsletter is available at http://tinyurl.com/l9cd8u2.  
 
It has updates from OCRA President Linda Choptiany; the CAAT Pension Plan as well as a report of the October 26, 
2016, general meeting at Durham College.  There is more information regarding the 50th anniversary of the founding 
of the Ontario Colleges of Applied Arts and Technology. 
 
 
 

 

Annual Meeting. In the interests of rotation, or for 
other reasons given below, at the discretion of the 
Board, a Director may be requested not to stand for 
re-election one month prior to the next Annual 
Meeting. The election of new Directors may be by 
show of hands unless a ballot is demanded by any 
qualified member. At their first meeting following an 
Annual Meeting, Directors will choose those who will 
fill executive roles from among themselves 
 
No other sections of the constitution need revision to 
support the above change. 
 

MO- HAWK HIKERS  
 

Next hike:  Crooks Hallow Conservation Area 
Date: Tuesday May 23, 2017 
Time: 10:30 am 
Lunch 12:30 pm Rockton Cookhouse 
Details on page  

 

http://tinyurl.com/l9cd8u2
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ONTARIO 2-1-1 PROVIDES LOCAL 
RESOURCES FOR OLDER ADULTS 

 

211 is an award winning 3-digit phone and online 
service helping Ontarians connect to the complete 
range of government and community based health 
and social services available in their communities.  
Calls are answered 24/7 by professional information 
specialists who are trained to assess caller needs and 
to refer them to the most appropriate resources. 
 
211ôs human services database is the most 
comprehensive in the province and includes a wide 
range of information and resources specifically for 
older adults, including: 
- Elder abuse 
-Geriatric psychiatry 
-Home support programs 
-Income programs 
-Long-term care homes 
-Meals for seniors/people with disabilities 
-Recreation 
-Retirement homes and apartments 
-Transportation 
-Financial assistance and home support 
 
LEARN MORE: visit https://211ontario.ca or call 2-1-1 
 

211 when you donôt know where to turn 

 
SOURCE: The Retired Teachers of Ontario Liaison October 
2016, Vol.9, Issue 3 

 
 

CAAT PENSION 
 
CAAT Plan funding improves to 113.3% 
 
The CAAT Planôs most recent actuarial valuation 
(January 1, 2017) shows that the Plan is 113.3% funded, 
with a funding reserve of $1.6 billion. 
 
This improves upon last yearôs valuation, which showed 
the Plan was 110.4% with a funding reserve of $1.2 
billion. 
 
Further information:  http://tinyurl.com/muek2ta 

 
50 facts for 50 years: Membership then and now 

(Facts 1-5) 
 

As the CAAT Plan turns 50, they are taking the time to look 
back at their history by providing a series of ñ50 factsò 
throughout the year. Take a look at CAATôs 50 facts page. 

 
1. In 1967, the Plan had 2,703 active members. That 
number has steadily increased to about 25,700 today. 
The average age of active members has increased as 
well, from 37 years old in 1967 to 48 years old today. 
 
2. In 1967, two thirds of active members were male, but 
today women make up 60% of active Plan membership. 
In 1967, the average age for men was 39, and 34 for 
women. Today, the average ages are 49 and 47, 
respectively. 
 
3. Back in 1967, the average active member had an 
annual salary of $8,036; in 2016, the average was 
$74,099. 
 
4. Only two members had retired by the end of the 
CAAT Pension Planôs first year, and both retired at the 
age of 65. In 2016, 767 members started their pensions 
with an average retirement age of 62, and about 65% 
were able to use the Planôs early retirement provisions. 
(Watch next month for more facts about the Planôs early 
retirement provisions.) 
 
5. While phone call statistics werenôt kept in 1967, the 
CAAT Pension Planôs member services team received 
around 9,000 phone calls in 2016. Our pension experts 
are happy to answer any questions you may have 
 
 
 

ST JACOBS PANTOMIME DEC 16  
 

On Wed. Dec. 7th/16, a bright day of sunshine, 29 
Mohawk and MURA Retirees and friends, boarded a 
Badder coach at the Dave Andreychuk Arena on 
Hester Street. As we headed for our luncheon site, 
through the rather drab countryside, conversation on 
the coach was lively and Geoff Brooker kept us all 
entertained with his wit and interesting history of the 
pantomime, an English Christmas tradition for 
generations. The men play womenôs roles in an 
exaggerated way and the audience is very much a part 
of the performance, especially the children, because 
pantos are always based on childrenôs stories. Our 
panto was Cinderella, and the stepsisters Revolta and 
Atrocia, and step mother, Baroness Notapenny, were 
suitably booed and hissed while Buttons, Cindyôs 
friend, was wildly cheered and greeted during the 
performance at the playhouse.  
 
We had a delicious lunch At The Crossroads 
Restaurant in Elmira. We had lots of time to choose 
from all the dishes offered, hot and cold, with a great. 

variety of desserts for those of us with a sweet tooth.  
Also, the gift shop there afforded an opportunity for 
Christmas shopping or treating oneself as well. 
 
On the drive home, feedback seemed to indicate 
everyone enjoyed the day and felt it was a good 
beginning to the holiday season, not for us a ñdate 
that will live in infamyò. 
 
Submitted by Bev Dunlop 
 

https://211ontario.ca/
http://tinyurl.com/muek2ta
http://caatpension.us4.list-manage.com/track/click?u=0004dbc7c075be6a283671d37&id=88814ba501&e=964b9a6a9c
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SOCIAL EVENT: BANDSTAND ALL - STAR VALENTINEõS SHOW AT 

CARMENõS 
 
Wasnôt that a party! 29 Mohawk and McMaster retirees and guests celebrated the day of love dining, singing, 
swaying and kibitzing as a lively cast impersonating Leslie Gore, Ricky Valens, The Big Bopper, The Everly Brothers, 
Franky Avalon and others entertained for two hours of memories. Donna Dunlop almost got up to be serenaded 
with that song; Usuf Ishawk got downright funky to ñLa Bambaò! 
 
The salad got rave revues, the gnocchi got thumbs-down, but the main course - chicken, roast potatoes and carrots 
- was a full meal. Pudding desserts went down easily! The day was doubly special for George Tsallas as it was his 
70th birthday. His wife Tina even smuggled in a cake, shared with that table. The house sang Happy Birthday in his 
honour. 
 
Mac folks were delighted to join us. They promise to keep up the friendship! For those who missed it, we can only 
sing, ñOh boy, what youôve been missing, when youôre not here with [us].ò 
 
The three tables voted overwhelmingly to do it again for the show on June 27 ñLegends of Folkò (Peter, Paul and 
Mary; Kingston Trio, Simon and Garfunkel, the Weavers, Gordon Lightfoot, Bob Dylan, Ian and Sylvia and more). 
¬¬¬¬See the following flyer to order tickets. 
 
Jack Freiburger 
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IN MEMORIUM  

  
EDWARD WILLIAM FILIPOWICH  

April 27 1936 - February 14 2016 

 

 
Died peacefully on February 14, 2016 surrounded by 
his family. Loving husband to Shirley for 56 
wonderful years. Cherished father to Corinne 
Fernihough, Charlene (Robert) Kawazoye and 
Christine (Donna) Filipowich. Treasured Gedo to 
Jennifer (Rick), James (Nicole) and Brendan. 
Brother to Mary Anne, Theresa, Walter, Helen, the 
late Sylvia, the late Bruce and Sonia. Especially 
missed by cousin Leone and niece Sue. Ed will also 
be missed by many nieces, nephews, family and 
friends. Graduated from the U of S and had a 30 year 
career with Mohawk College. Avid golfer, 
woodworker, handyman,volunteer, member of the 
Knights of Columbus and a good friend to all. 

 

EARL WEBSTER SCARROW  
July 2, 1916 ï March 13, 2017 

 
Born in Keady, Ontario on July 2, 1916. 
Predeceased by Marjorie, his wife of 73 years. 
Survived by his daughter Jane and son-in-law Kevin 
West. Fondly remembered by his sister Wilda 
Drummond of Milverton and dear friend Mrs. Joan 
Simon. After studying engineering at Queens 
University, Earl worked in the cordage industry in 
Welland, Plymouth MA, and Montreal before joining 
the Brantford Cordage Co. Following his Cordage 
years, Earl worked as a consulting engineer for an 
addition to Cambridge Memorial Hospital. Earl was 
past president of Junior Achievement, on the board 
of trustees for Farringdon Burial Ground, a long time 
member of the Brantford Flying Club and a former 
chairman of the board of governors of Mohawk 
College in Hamilton   

College. Avid golfer, woodworker, handyman, volunteer, 
member of the Knights of Columbus and a good friend to 
all. 
 
 

JAMES WEBER  
December 3, 1939 - February 24, 2017 

 

 
 

Tributes to Jim Weber: 

¶ Jim is held in regard as our valued Mohawk 
College colleague. In our remembrance and to 
honour Jim, we thank him for contributing to the 
excellence and integrity of Hamilton Institute of 
Technology and Mohawk College. 

¶ He was a remarkable man! May he rest in peace. 

¶ He was one of the good guys. 
Jim died suddenly, but peacefully in the company of 
his loving wife of 47 years, Patricia. Jim passed 
away towards the end of a very special Florida 
vacation spent with family and so many friends.  

 
He is survived by his siblings Monsignor John Weber 
and Angela Costigan. He will be sadly missed at the 
Keogh 500 by the extended Keogh clan. 
 
Jim left this world as a proud Dad. As a father of five, 
he leaves behind his children Richard, John (Jodi), 
Patti, Jim Jr. (Alyson) and Jennifer (Brian). Jim's 
lifelong focus over the past 46 years was providing 
every opportunity to his children. With the loving 
support of Pat, they raised 5 children in a humble 
family home and sacrificed much to make sure their 
kids could build careers, experience the world and 
raise families of their own. He led by example, and 
taught his kids the values of integrity, selflessness, 
respect and hard work. 
 
Jim's later years in life were special - devoted to 
cheering on his grandchildren. Whether it was 
hockey, drama, golf, dancing, Tae Kwon Do, Sparks 
or any other activity, Jim's grandchildren were his 
greatest joy. He leaves behind 11 grandchildren - 
Matthew, Michael, Ella, Sophie, Simon, Shawn, 
Megan, Carson, Erin, Kathy and Luke.  
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In 2017 - Mohawk College Popsicle 
Competition Celebrates Its 30th Year.  

His life was also enriched by his many nephews, 
nieces, and in-laws, with whom he traded books, 
stories and jokes. He valued his many friends with 
whom he shared lunches, golfing and sporting 
events. 
 
As a Chartered Accountant, Jim made a decision 
early in his career to enter education, affording him 
the ability to be present for his children's activities. 
He spent nearly 30 enjoyable and meaningful years 
at Mohawk College before his first retirement. Jim 
continued to work until his final days. This was 
motivated by the many cherished and lasting 
friendships, book clubs, lunches and the laughter he 
shared with so many, at Inter-Co, and others. In 
addition to his work, he had a passion for travel, 
reading, piano, golf and bridge. 
  
 

UPCOMING EVENTS  
 
 

Mo- Hawk Hikers: Tuesday May 23, 2017, 

10:00 am.  Crooks Hallow Conservation 

Area.  Lunch 12:30 Rockton Cookhouse  

 

Mohawk Celebration of Excellence:  

Tuesday June 6, 2017  

 

RAMC AGM: Tuesday June 6, 2017.  

9:30 am.  Mohawk College RM C066  

 

Legends of Folk Lunch and Show:  

Tuesday June 27, 2017, Carmenõs Banquet 

Centre.  

 

Me and My Girl:  Shaw Festival, Tuesday 

October 3, 2017  

 

RAMC MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL  

COMING SOON:  

 
Due to our College friends, you will be able to 
pay your membership dues with Visa or Master 
Card.  The deadline for payment of dues with a 
credit card will be December 31, 2017.  (Cheque 
or cash payment after December.) 
 
Cheque and cash payments can be made at any 
time. 
 
Membership questions contact Elaine Dunkey, 
289-522-0444 elaine.dunkey@mohawkcollege.ca 

 

RAMC SPONSORS THE DRIVING 

RANGE AT ALUMNI GOLF 

TOURNAMENT  
 

RAMC is sponsoring the driving range and will be 
recognized with our logo.  Golf tournament takes 
place on May 26, 2017.  The link to the registration 

website is: https://www.eply.com/alumniweekend 

mailto:elaine.dunkey@mohawkcollege.ca
https://www.eply.com/alumniweekend
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  A NEAR MISS ON THE TRAIL 
  
I thought I would write to you all this way although I type with only the forefinger of each hand so it is a slow but 
enjoyable, creative venture. 
 
This January the weather down here in the Sonoran Desert has been relatively cool and even cloudy except in the 
afternoon, so not yet great for guests. March should be much sunnier with warmer, longer days. But this weather is 
perfect for walking the gentle, winding trail up along the fast flowing, narrow creek water that tumbles down El Canon 
Madera.  
 
Most mornings, Jordi walks Frans all over our residential and desert park area in our section of Green Valley, but 
Jordi also loves the drive to the trail and heads out eagerly up towards his favourite swimming holes where the cold 
water from the peaks runs slower and deeper. 
 
On leash, Jordi pulls Frans along until he stops abruptly to sniff out the tall yellow clumps of grass on the side of the 
path for an unseen small creature now scuttling to safety. At this point, I pass Frans and in seconds Jordi is passing 
me usually on the right to get back in the lead. And that is how we walk up the boulder strewn canyon trail together 
between huge white Sycamore trees over their now fallen large star- shaped golden leaves and under the rough 
shady green branches of the Alligator Juniper trees and pass the huge trunks of the now leafless Cottonwoods often 
with their massive trunks fallen across the creek. The rocky trail is kept open by the US Forestry and Friends of 
Madera Canyon Volunteers. 
 
We always talk to Jordi about maybe seeing the White Mule Deer family of three or a coyote, but four days ago it was 
a very determined much smaller animal that we saw traipsing towards us on the path dragging its huge tail. He or 
she? passed Frans and Jordi and was now heading straight for me. So I froze when I realized what it was and then 
started walking back down the path. But the critter appeared to be following me so Frans shouted to get off the path. I 
considered my move and soon stepped to the left just as the large black and grey skunk ambled past me and on 
down the path. Whew! or Phew! That was a near miss. 
 
The next day while starting up the trail, we were told that a ranger was trying to ñtrapò a rabid skunk! We sure kept our 
eyes open on the path ahead that day and our noses on high alert, but there was no sign of our skunk. 
 
Hope to hear from you soon.  Stay safe, warm and dry!    
Hugs, Heather, Frans and Jordi      February 2017 
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2016 - 2017  RAMC DIRECTORS  
 
Chair: (Rotational) 
 
Past Chair & Hiking Coordinator: Bill Fulton  
905 627-9718 ibtcrbguu@hotmail.com  

 
Vice Chair: Jack Freiburger 

905 388-9837 jackfrei@bell.net 
 
Director: Fred Deys 
905-962-3733 
 
Director:  Anna Gris 

905 648-8339 annagris@sympatico.ca 
 
Secretary: Nancy Fleming 

905 648-1960 nancyfleming@cogeco.ca 
 
Treasurer: Elaine Dunkey 

289-522-0444 elaine.dunkey@mohawkcollege.ca 
 
Directors: (4 Positions Vacant) 

 

ADJUNCT AND SPECIAL EVENTS PLANNING 
MEMBERS 

The Retirees Association of Mohawk College has 
dedicated members who support the Boardôs 
mandate and plan special events throughout the year 
for our enjoyment. Would you like to join? Do you 
have a special event that you would like to 
coordinate? Can we help promote a reunion? 
Contact us at retirees@mohawkcollege.ca. 

 
Events:  
Hans Bastel 

905 679-8173 hebastel@sourcecable.net 
Ann Dunn 

905 383-9772 dunnann@rogers.com 
Donna Dunlop 

905 388-2394 bddunlop@rogers.com 
Sylvia Hillyard 

905 628-2313 shillyard@cogeco.ca 
Joanne Wolfarth 

905 679-3902 jwolfarth@sourcecable.net 
E-Communications Gaye Yachetti 
905 526-8453 
gaye.yachetti@mohawkcollege.ca 
Newsletter:  Liz Aldrey 

905-386-6516 lizaldrey@yahoo.ca 
Webmaster: Fred Oldfield 

905 643-3442 fdo@elmlane.com    
 
 

RETIREES ASSOCIATION OF MOHAWK COLLEGE  
CELEBRATING & HONOURING MOHAWK RETIREES ! 

The  Quarterly  Newsletter  for  the  Retirees Association  of  Mohawk  College  is published  In  
January,  April,  June,  and October . 
 

WINTER ISSUE DEADLINE:  Friday July 14, 2017  

Share News, Photos & Articles!   

Organizing a Reunion?    Have an Idea for an Event?    Let Us Know !  
E-MAIL LIZ ALDREY: lizaldrey@yahoo.ca  

The  Retirees  Association  of  Mohawk College,  a  long -standing  partner  of  the 

College, is the largest such organization in Ontario's  college  system.  The 

Association was established in November 1992 and was formally approved by the 

President in January 1993.  Our Charter was signed on May 18, 1993. Our Association  
is organized exclusively  for  the  benefit  of  its membership  and  for  assisting  

Mohawk College  in  its  aims  and  objectives, especially as these relate to the 

support of students.  

 
www.mcretirees.com      retirees@mohawkcollege.ca  

 
 

mailto:ibtcrbguu@hotmail.com
mailto:jackfrei@bell.net
mailto:annagris@sympatico.ca
mailto:nancyfleming@cogeco.ca
mailto:elaine.dunkey@mohawkcollege.ca
mailto:retirees@mohawkcollege.ca
mailto:hebastel@sourcecable.net
mailto:dunnann@rogers.com
mailto:bddunlop@rogers.com
mailto:shillyard@cogeco.ca
mailto:jwolfarth@sourcecable.net
mailto:gaye.yachetti@mohawkcollege.ca
mailto:lizaldrey@yahoo.ca
mailto:fdo@elmlane.com
http://www.mcretirees.com/
mailto:retirees@mohawkcollege.ca
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